
 

 

Cape Light Compact Governing Board 

Meeting Minutes 

July 11, 2012 
 

The Governing Board of the Cape Light Compact met in regular session on Wednesday, July 11, 2012 in 

Rooms 11 & 12, Superior Court House, 3195 Main Street, Barnstable, Mass. 02630 

 

 Present were:      Absent were:    

William Doherty, Chairman, Barnstable County  Timothy Carroll, Chilmark 

Robert Schofield, V. Chairman, Bourne   Michael Hebert, Aquinnah 

Peter Cocolis, Treasurer, Chatham    Tim Twombly, W. Tisbury 

Peter Cabana, Member @ Large, Dukes County  Sharon Lynn, Provincetown  

Kenneth Rowell, Orleans     Vacant, Edgartown 

Richard Elkin, Alternate, Wellfleet    Maggie Downey, Compact Administrator*   

Fred Fenlon, Eastham      

Barry Worth, Secretary, Harwich     

Ronald Zweig, Falmouth     

David Anthony, Barnstable     

Brad Crowell, Dennis         

Tom Mayo, Mashpee         

Deane Keuch, Brewster          

Peter Fontecchio, Truro 

Richard Toole, Oak Bluffs 

Joyce Flynn, Yarmouth 

Bill Straw, Tisbury 

Everett Horn, Sandwich 

 

Counsel/Consultants/Media Present 

Audrey Eidelman, Esq. Legal Counsel   Chris Rogers, Sullivan, Rogers & Company  

David Still, Barnstable Patriot 

Staff Present 

*Margaret Song, Residential Program Manager   Briana Kane, Sr. Res. Program Coordinator 

Meredith Miller, C&I Program Manager     Vicki Marchant, C&I Program Analyst 

Nicole Price, C&I Program Planner     Sarah Miller, C&I Program Intern 

Philip Moffitt, EM&V Analyst     Debbie Fitton, Energy Education Coordinator 

Joseph Soares, Sr. Power Supply Planner    Matt Dudley, Residential Program Coordinator 

Karen Loura, Administrative Assistant  

Public Present 

James Rogers, Sandwich     Preston Ribnick, Wellfleet  

Patricia & Richard Andres     Kathy Sherman, Brewster 

 

At 2:00 p.m. Chr. Doherty called the meeting to order.  There were no Martha’s Vineyard Board Members 

present.  Chairman Doherty read the policy pertaining to videotaping of public meetings and the remote 

participation policy.  Preston Ribnick video-recorded the meeting as a private citizen. 
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PUBLIC COMMENT: 

James Rogers, Sandwich resident, Preston Ribnick, Wellfleet resident and Kathy Sherman Brewster resident 

each made comments. 

 

SULLIVAN, ROGERS & COMPANY, LLC – BARNSTABLE COUNTY AUDITORS 

Chairman Doherty invited Chris Rogers of Sullivan, Rogers & Company LLC, Barnstable County Auditors to 

start his presentation, delaying consideration of meeting minutes until the arrival of Martha’s Vineyard 

Representation. 

C. Rogers, Partner & Co-founder provided his company history, background and experience specializing in 

government work and municipal utilities.  He said Cape Light Compact funds are audited as part of the 

Barnstable County Audit.  Cape Light Compact funds are agency funds which are funds held for the benefit of a 

3
rd

 party.  Barnstable County is custodial.  He provided a bound and printed power-point presentation to the 

Board.  (Attachment A) 

 

Audit Options: 

1.  Audits of all or certain CLC activities back to the beginning of Cape Light Compact through 12/31/11 and 

then move forward annually. 

2.  Audit the appropriateness of certain CLC expenses following specific procedures agreed upon by CLC & 

SRC. 

3.  A combination of the above. 

 

C. Rogers recommended audit of EE Funds and mil adder funds from 7/1/2003 – 12/31/2008 and perform 

procedures to look at the appropriateness of expenditures.  Records prior to 2003 have been destroyed pursuant 

to the Secretary of State Records Retention Rules; followed by full audits of activities for 2009, 2010 & 2011; 

followed by yearly audits.  .  Cape Light Compact will only be billed for time incurred. If auditors see that there 

appears there will be an overage, they will notify CLC in advance. 

 

There was discussion concerning the audits conducted annually by the County and DOER of CLC.  C. Rogers 

explained gaps in DOER audits which do not include financial and statement audits for CLC.  He said it would 

take 3-4 weeks to complete an annual audit.  They could start annual audits for years 2009-11 in January 31, 

2013 to be completed by June, 2013. 

 

B. Crowell stated he would like it make it clear publically that he would like recommendations on how to do 

better to ease understanding on the part of the public.  All audits include management recommendations and 

with regard to presentation & communications the Board can decide what and how to communicate for better 

understanding. 

 

C. Rogers said a forensic audit costs 15 times more for an examination at that level.  He said Barnstable County 

has always met or exceeded as the fiscal agent and done a good job.   

 

P. Cocolis asked if CLC funding of CVEC would be part of the audit.  C. Rogers said “Yes”.  P. Cocolis said 

Energy Efficiency Funds are all adjudicated through the State.  Cape Light Compact does not decide; if Audit is 

already done, the state may have problem with Cape Light Compact spending the additional money.  C. Rogers 

said his proposed audit is all encompassing. 

 

The periods audited would follow the calendar years vs. fiscal years. 
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J. Flynn asked if expense of these audits would increase ratepayer costs.  P. Cocolis responded there is enough 

funding in the Reserve Fund and the Energy Efficiency Funds could cover the costs.  He said he thinks this is 

something that must be done. 

 

B. Straw said should we then question all B. County audits.  C. Rogers said Barnstable County audits include 

activities of CLC showing assets and liabilities but not profit & loss, cash flow, etc.  P. Cocolis said if it 

provides better information, then he is in favor. 

 

B. Doherty said he is looking to remove any negative perception; and members have a responsibility to their 

appointing authority of transparency and to demonstrate appropriate measures have been met as well as that a 

good faith effort has been made to look at where we have been and where we are going and to seek 

opportunities leading to improvements. 

 

R. Zweig asked if this would set a precedent for all agencies within the County.  . Discussion concerning the 

Assembly’s recommendations of future audits with county funding ensued. 

 

B. Crowell said he does not think the Assembly is concerned except for a handful of people, some of who are 

present today.  It is not a good use of funds and although it may be useful to members to get management 

suggestions, it is not a value from retrospective exam. 

 

T. Mayo spoke about the perception of a vocal minority and questioned the necessity of an audit.  He supports a 

thorough audit.  If the Board is thinking of performing an historical audit, perhaps survey the ratepayers before 

spending $150,000 of ratepayers’ money.  He said if the Board does not vote to audit, it will be open to 

criticism.   

 

B. Crowell said he understands adding that an audit isn’t going to solve the problems being articulated. 

 

D. Anthony said there is a certain cost associated with doing business.  An audit is a way to provide assurance to 

the public.  There is a group of public who are not vocal who see the media and one way to address them is to 

make the audit equally public. 

 

P. Cabana said CVEC was formed to be able to get into renewable energy.  In all of his time with CLC no 

public attended or questioned it.  He said there is unfortunately the need to have an audit and it is worth the 

expense. 

 

J. Flynn agrees with Anthony & Cabana as she looks at it from a public relations viewpoint. 

 

B. Crowell said he would like to bring the matter back to his Board of Selectmen and get their feedback.  It is 

expensive and he would like to ensure their understanding. 

 

R. Schofield said after the 2003-12/11 audit is done, the Board can consider whether or not to go forward. 

 

P. Cocolis read the Assembly’s recommendations pertaining to audits.  He said CVEC was formed in 2009 and 

suggested doing both.  He said the Chatham Selectmen support an audit. 
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F. Fenlon said he believes an audit will improve the way CLC operates and will help CLC do better. 

 

P. Fontecchio said that if the public’s intent was to distract, it has been successful to that point.  Audits are a 

good thing.  It is paying to improve self. 

 

P. Cocolis said despite misrepresentation, often perception becomes the reality and CLC has to respond.  An 

audit will benchmark where we have been; clarify the relationship between CVEC & CLC and provide an 

opportunity for process improvements.  There is no reason to believe audits to date show any lack of diligence 

on anyone’s part.  He suggests narrowly focused effort and will respond to questions raised. 

 

P. Cocolis moved that the Board approve proceeding with an audit as provided in the presentation, seconded by 

J. Flynn.  Discussion followed.  B. Crowell requested his preference to wait to next meeting to provide members 

the opportunity to bring the matter back to their towns.   

 

The two-part audit would provide #1 an audit with agreed upon procedures of years 2003-2008 and #2 Full 

blown audits for 2009, 2010 & 2011 (to begin January 2013). 

 

D. Anthony agreed with Crowell.  P. Cocolis indicated it makes sense to go back to Selectmen. 

 

F. Fenlon said by not voting to move forward, it will be perceived as though the Board is stalling. 

 

Agreed upon procedures is not an audit.  Procedures are established to conduct an audit (Attestation 

Procedures). 

 

E. Horn agreed with Crowell & Mayo. 

 

Procedural discussion followed.  The next Board meeting is September 12, 2012.  R. Schofield moved the Board 

vote to amend the motion to table the vote to the September 12
th

 meeting, seconded by B. Crowell and voted 13 

in favor, 4 opposed and 1 abstention. 

 

CONSIDERATION OF 6/13/12 MEETING MINUTES 

T. Mayo moved the Board vote to approve the 6/13/12 Regular Session Meeting Minutes as written, seconded by 

B. Crowell.  The Board then unanimously voted in favor with E. Horn, R. Elkin, K. Rowell and B. Doherty 

abstaining because they were not present.  J. Flynn abstained because she was not present for the entire 

meeting. 

 

R. Schofield moved the Board vote to approve the 4/19/12 Executive Committee Meeting Minutes, seconded by 

P. Cabana and voted unanimously in favor. 

 

ENERGY EFFICIENCY PROGRAM UPDATE 

1.  Energy Education Presentation – D. Fitton, Energy Education Coordinator 

Debbie Fitton provided a Power-point presentation to the Board providing an update to the EE activities.  

Presentation included by reference hereto.  D. Fitton also distributed copies of the National Energy Education 

Development 2012 Annual Report.  (Attachment B) B. Crowell requested an electronic copy. 

2.  2013-2015 Energy Efficiency Plan Update  
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 M. Song, Residential Program Manager distributed copies a screen-shot showing how to access the new 444 

page 3-year Energy Efficiency Plan Update & the 50-page Supplemental Filing on the Cape Light Compact 

website available at the following link: http://www.capelightcompact.org/report/energy-efficiency-plan/  

 Town Audit Competition 

M. Song also distributed information to update the Board on the Audit Competition Program.  (Attachment C) 

 How to Beat the Heat and be energy efficient 

M. Song distributed a colored flyer with energy efficient cooling tips. (Attachment D) 

 

DISCUSSION ON CLC INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT – ARTICLE VII, OFFICERS 

Chr. Doherty read from the Cape Light Compact Intergovernmental Agreement - Article VII, Officers relative 

to his response on behalf of the Board to the Assembly of Delegates Special Subcommittee Recommendations. 

 

D. Anthony recognized the challenges of the Chair to balance between personal beliefs and the group as a 

whole. 

 

P. Cocolis said the Chair represents the CLS and provided a response to an issue which was previously 

discussed by the Board.  At times the chair has to respond timely and the chair represents the board and he has 

no problem with that.  The members represent the Towns and the ratepayers.  

 

B. Crowell commented that unrelated to anything is the potential of the chairman to mistake the opinion of the 

board.  He said we may want to try to short circuit that possibility by amendment within the Bylaws. 

 

D. Anthony stated that with meetings every other month there is less opportunity to convene.  He suggested a 

return to more frequent meetings or we must rely upon the Executive Board to act on our behalf.  Frequent 

meetings make it difficult getting quorums.   

 

R. Zweig agreed and asked about remote participation access.  It was noted that a quorum is required within the 

room and there must be a director from Martha’s Vineyard present. 

 

Chr. Doherty invited the membership to express any issues they may have concerning the actions of the Chair 

on behalf of the Board and hearing none assumes all are comfortable with the actions of the chair and the 

wording of the bylaw. 

 

Chr. Doherty suggested that meeting frequency be an agenda item. 

 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 

P. Cabana moved the Board vote to enter Executive Session pursuant to MGLA Ch30A §21 (a) 3 to discuss 

imminent litigation from a contractor terminated from the Energy Efficiency Program and to return to open 

session upon conclusion, seconded by  R. Schofield and voted by roll-call unanimously in favor.  

 

At 4:32 p.m. the Board returned to regular open session. 

 

TREASURER’S REPORT 
P. Cocolis, Treasurer provided an updated Cape Light Compact Special Revenue Funds and reviewed balances 

appearing on a report dated as of 6/30/12.  (Attachment E). 

 

OTHER BUSINESS 

http://www.capelightcompact.org/report/energy-efficiency-plan/
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 D. Anthony reported that “Bud” Breault is no longer the Barnstable Alternate to Cape Light Compact. 

 

 B. Doherty informed the Board that Briana Kane, Sr. Residential Program Coordinator was his guest on his 

County Chatter Radio show and was marvelous. 

 

At 4:35 p.m. B. Worth moved the Board vote to adjourn, seconded by J. Flynn and voted unanimously in favor. 

 

 

*Margaret Song sat in for Maggie Downey, Administrator. 










































































